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Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Ron Jasmer, Brent Stark, Roxanne Cortez, Keri Clark, Kim Moberg, Bennett Prows, and Lily Clifton.

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Tim Breitenfeldt (Washington Council of the Blind), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).
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WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

Guest Participating:  Shelley Williams, Assistant Attorney General, Regional Services Division

September 26, 2024 – 2:30–4:10pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 2:30pm. Greg started the meeting by asking people to introduce themselves.   
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of June 14, 2024.  Keri moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Ron seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  
New Business:

Department Highlight:  Joseph Hernandez, Human Resources Senior Manager:

Scott stated that this position has been reposted.
Shelley Williams, Assistant Attorney General, Regional Services Division

· Scott stated that several board members recently received an email from a former employee which included a threat of a lawsuit.  

· Shelley stated she has been with the state’s attorney general’s (AG) office for about 18 years.  The AG’s office protects state officers, employees, Boards and Commissions and volunteers from litigation, and they are the largest law firm in the state of Washington. Shelley has the WSSB and the Washington State Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) in her portfolio and since the Board members are considered state officers, if they are party to a lawsuit, they are able to submit to the Governor’s office a request for defense. The Governor’s office would review the request for defense and as long as they have performed their duty in good faith, their request would be approved.  Also, if there was a monetary judgement, they would be 100% indemnified. Greg asked what a situation would be where someone would not be acting in good faith.  Shelley provided an example of an employee who had been drinking and driving on their way to work and was involved in an accident, they would not be considered performing their duties in good faith. Keri said what she hears Shelley saying is that the Board is ‘good to go’.  Shelley said to just do what they are doing in good faith.

· Brent said that the WSSB board is an advisory board which is very different than the CDHY or a school board, i.e. their duties are very different in nature.  

· Keri stated that she doesn’t take the former employees written words or threats seriously and feels she has performed her duties.  Scott indicated that he does take the threats of violence seriously.
· Marci said that if by some chance we are contacted by this former employee that we should share the information with Scott and he can share the information with law enforcement, the Governor’s office, etc.  Scott remarked that he shares all information with the Governor’s office, law enforcement and Attorney General’s office.  
· Lily said that to her knowledge this person has never reached out to a student. Tammy said that she has received these emails as well.  Roxanne asked if she has reached out to a board member individually or only as a group.  
Student Advisory Committee Representative (introduction):

· Scott said that last year a student approached him about the quality of the mattresses in the cottages and this student is now our new Student Advisory Committee Representative, Gabe. Because of Gabe’s advocacy, new mattresses were purchased.  Gabe is the also WSSB’s new student body president.  
· Gabe stated he represents the students and it is an honor. His hobbies are music, traveling and has been here for three years.  Gabe is from Aruba. 
· Greg asked if what instruments he likes to play.  Gabe said likes stringed instruments.  

Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott said he has been working with Shelley Williams regarding a Washington Administrative Code (WAC) update that was requested from a community member.  This request was sent to a number of state agencies and it was relating to updating language within the WAC to gender neutral language (i.e. from he/him to they or removing pronouns).  The WSSB is currently working on the student code of conduct WAC’s as part of the updates to the Title IX federal changes.  Scott will be meeting with Shelley on September 27, 2024 to discuss these changes.

· The past summer was full with back-to back programs on campus.  Scott thanked the custodial, buildings and grounds, food service and health center crews for all pitching in to make it work.  This provided some WSSB staff the ability to work shifts that normally don’t work during the summer.
· In July, all supervisors received two full days of Misconduct Investigator Employee training through the state from a retired attorney.  
· In August, the all staff Fall Workshop was held. The school has adopted the Standard Response Protocols which is how we respond to emergencies. These include Hold, Secure, Lockdown, Evacuate and Shelter. Every school district in Clark County utilizes the same common language adopted from the I Luv You Guys Foundation.  The school also utilizes Alertus as the emergency notification system on campus.  The emergency response team met with a representative from the Vancouver Police Department recently.
· WSSB staff received WSSB branded socks and luggage tags. Board members will receive these as well.
· The school held a ‘curriculum night’ with a little over 50% of families attending in person and online.
· The school implemented a new no cell phone policy this fall for students. In addition, pouches were ordered whereby students will put their technology (cell phones, smart watches, and air pods) in a magnetic pouch that can be opened at the end of the school day.  The un-locking mechanisms will be located in several locations including the school office.  Students can hang onto the pouches and cell phones can be used during mobility lessons.
· Scott said that he followed up with the folks at the Sensory Safari to request them to do an assessment regarding the taxidermized animals. Keri said she was not impressed with their response, so she is glad we are following-up. Scott said they have been involved with the project since the inception of the museum in 2008 and felt that the animals referenced in the articles that mentioned the toxin concerns were older than those in our museum.  

· Ron asked if students are able to access their cell phones in classrooms in the event of an emergency.  Scott said the concern is if the phones ring during an emergency.  Scott said that teachers still have their cell phones as well as administrators. Ron stated this was also implemented in the Olympia School District and his concern was that he would not be able to reach his daughter in case of an emergency.

· Discussion was held regarding two books that are being read; one is called Stolen Focus (suggested by Tammy Johnson) and the other is Anxious Generation (Scott McCallum).

· Tim asked if students who attend off campus programs for Hudson’s Bay, Clark College, etc. are able to use their cell phones.  Scott said if Hudson’s Bay or Clark College allows their use, then yes.

· Marci asked what Safety Net is.  Scott said it is relating to federal funds that are available through the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction.  Schools can apply for these funds when they spend over a certain threshold for any given child in special education. Jennifer Langley, Associate Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment, handles the submission of the Safety Net applications and does an amazing job, resulting in WSSB receiving 100% of the funds WSSB requests. Brent added that there is a Safety Net review board who reviews the applications, and everything has to be perfect.
· Marci asked what One Washington is.  Scott stated that the state of Washington has a business office and human resource system called AFRS and HRMS which is very old and outdated.  The state is now moving to WorkDay and it is being merged into one system and is called One Washington.
· Tammy asked about the potential Nike partnerships mentioned in Scott’s report.  Scott said that he is the Oregon Commission for the Blind Board Chair and through that connection met a person who works at Nike. Scott has met with Amber a few times and is hoping that Nike may be able to sponsor our Goalball team for apparel, or perhaps when we get our track project complete (soccer pitch), Nike, Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC), Department of Services for the Blind (DSB), Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA), or other partners may want to put their logos on the soccer pitch for advertising.  Scott has also been working with the United States Association for Blind Athletes regarding blind soccer as they are looking for a national site to hold a tournament.  Ron stated the world cup is coming to Seattle.
Ex-Officio Reports:
· Washington Council of the Blind (Tim Breitenfeldt)
· Tim stated the WCB convention will be held from October 24-26 in Seattle at the DoubleTree by Hilton-Seattle Airport. They are working with the DSB to hold a youth track during the convention.  

· The WCB has been doing a lot of outreach regarding the White Cane day with the Lions.

· The WCB is working to establish a Next Gen affiliate which is intended to target an age range of people from 18-40. People who are ages 16-17 can join but have to be non-voting members.  This would be a great opportunity to get involved with the WCB and to get your voice heard.  They are also focusing on tackling employment issues and holding a career fair.

· $24,000 in scholarships have been given out with the largest being $6,000.

· The WCB has been an advocate for accessible voting however they were unable to get the law passed regarding that. They are also continuing to work on accessible prescriptions. Public comment is going on now until October 4.

· Scott stated that he will be speaking at the WCB convention and will also participate in the parent and student tracks.  Scott reached out to the Governor’s office to request an official Proclamation for White Cane Day.  The Governor will send the official Proclamation to the WSSB; Marci stated that she received one as well.
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter)
· Marci reported that the NFB hosted the Braille Enrichment for Learning and Literacy (BELL) program on the campus of the WSSB in August.  They had eight students participating from Oregon and Washington. They received grants to pay for food services and maintenance and the students had a great time. Students were able to deepen their braille skills, used learning shades and got to decorate their canes and learning shades.  This year, they were able to go on a field trip to the Oregon Museum of Science and Industry (OMSI) which included a tour of a submarine with lots of hands on experiences. They are already looking forward to holding another BELL program next year.  Marci stated that if anyone knows of any students who may be interested to let them know. 
· Marci said the NFB is collaborating with several other agencies for the White Cane Day walk on October 13 at noon at the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL) in Seattle. Bennett Prows will read the official proclamation.  The participants will walk back to WTBBL where several organizations will have resource tables. Marci will send out information regarding this event.  There is also a Facebook page with information.
· The NFB state convention will be held February 27-March 2 at the Heathman Lodge in Vancouver.  Information regarding the convention, including registration and activities will be sent out soon.
· On the national level, on October 15, national day of White Cane Day, the NFB is holding a ride share rally in San Francisco where groups will be rallying outside of Uber and Lyft regarding continuing problems with their refusal of providing rides to people with guide dogs.
· Scholarship applications for state and national opportunities will be out later this year.

· Hearings regarding accessible prescription labels will be one week from tomorrow.  Marci will send that information out to everyone.  Written comments are due the day before.  Marci stated it would be great to have additional support.  This includes large print, braille and talking format.
· Teachers

· N/A

· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott H. reported that the past couple of months have been busy with bargaining the 2025-2027 general contract.  Last week they came to a tentative agreement and voting to approve the agreement has started.  Scott H. assumes that it will pass overwhelmingly.  The contract includes 5% (3% for year 1 and 2% for year 2) raises and held 85% employer/15% employee cost share on health insurance premiums.  
· Scott M. said there is a tentative agreement on the Washington Public Education (teachers) contract.  The WSSB follows the Vancouver Public Schools teacher salary schedule and he believes that also included a $4,000 retention bonus.
· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)
· Tammy reported that before school starts WSSB hosts a move-in day for residential parents.  Tammy was there as the parent representative and stated that there were a lot of tears and hugs.  Tammy stated she is a parent of a day-student and she can only imagine that making the decision to have your child be a residential student must be hard and she felt that many parents were still questioning that decision that day but if things were better in their home school district, they may not be making this decision.  Tammy also felt that having a parent representative on the board who has a student in the residential program might bring a different perspective.  Scott thanked Tammy for being there on move-in day.  Gabe said he has been having similar conversations with some of the new residential students and that he and his mom cried at first, but that they got used to being apart after time. Gabe said that some students are not in the best of situations at home and are very thankful for the residential program at the WSSB.

· Tammy felt that the curriculum night was awesome and any opportunity to have that interaction is very much appreciated.

· Greg asked how her son felt about the cell phone policy.  Tammy said that he did not have a cell phone until recently.
Committees Report-Out:

· Education Committee (Brent Stark-Chair):   
· Brent was in town two weeks ago and was able to connect with Sean McCormick, Director of On Campus Programs (Principal).  Sean told Brent about the cell phone policy.  Brent feels the no cell phone policy during the school day is a great thing.  Brent said he hopes it does not become like the hat issue, i.e. some teachers allow exceptions.  
· Buildings & Grounds Committee (Greg Szabo-Chair):

· Greg said he didn’t tour the campus prior to the board meeting.  Keri mentioned that two of the newer planted trees didn’t look well. Scott said that the City maintains them for the first two years.  
· Scott said WSSB submitted a capital request to start the process to request new cottages and also a request to update our HVAC system.  In addition, the WSSB submitted one operating budget request for funding for the Ogden Resource Center. Tim said he got to speak to the LIFTT students and about WCB was able to see the new building.  Tim said the new building is fantastic.  
· Brent said there was a supreme court decision to educate students through their 22nd birthday; Brent said the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) is changing their information on their website to reflect that.  Scott said it is for special education students only (for students who don’t reach their IEP goals).
· Tammy said she read the information about the well water in Dave Zilavy’ s report.  Tammy asked if there was a possibility of collecting rainwater.  Scott said we are looking into all possibilities including looking into sharing the School for the Deaf water rights but that would entail getting permission from Department of Ecology.  Keri said we may want to consider replacing some of the grass with meditation spaces and different types of landscaping, including Zen gardens.
· Management Committee (Lily Clifton-Chair):   

· Lily doesn’t have an update this board meeting.  This year is the year for Scott’s performance review.  She will get the committee together to start the process.
· Student Advisory Committee (Gabe Maduro):   

· Gabe said a lot of people found that last year the first day/registration day was too long.  The process was improved this year, and people found it to be better.  The first couple of weeks of school overall were better.  The no phone policy was not popular.
· Registration for Hudson’s Bay and Running Start accommodations has been going well.

· Gabe wanted to discuss that the breakfast menu was slowly changing and that the students had egg bites for breakfast today. They were homemade and were great.  Scott said when he and Gabe met, Gabe mentioned that they had a maple bar for breakfast.  Scott said he looked at the breakfast menu and it included waffles, scrambled eggs, bananas, cereal, omelets, etc.  Scott talked to Sean McCormick about this and October’s menu includes items such as omelets, breakfast sandwiches, pop tarts, cereal, pancakes, toast, Denver omelets, egg bites, etc.
· Scott stated that all food at WSSB is offered to families at no cost paid through investment funds.

· Scott Hone said that he is happy to hear that the breakfast options are improving

· Gabe said there was an issue last year with portion sizes for breakfast.  Scott said he will look into that. Keri said nourishment is important had having fresh food is important and having processed food is not good for our bodies.  
Miscellaneous: 
· N/A
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:10pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on November 14, at 2:30pm.

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – September 2024
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

What an exciting time to be in WSSB Outreach! So many activities are happening, and creative minds are coming together to better work with blind and low vision (BLV) learners around the state. 

· The Outreach 3-21 team has grown. With the addition of two new Teachers of Blind and Low Vision Students (TBLV)/Orientation & Mobility Specialists (O&M) we currently have 19 teachers and one Administrative Assistant. Our additions are Andrea Hedrick in the Spokane area, Chris Mancillas in the Olympia region, and we share Hannah Greenlee with Birth-5. Our wonderful braillist, Teresa Phillips, has moved from Outreach to a position as a Residential Life Counselor (RLC), leaving us sad but Corey Grandstaff very happy. 

· The Outreach Access Services (OAS) team hit the ground running this year:
Access Technology (AT)-Lee Chandler, AT/STEM, and the OAS AT team, Joe Dlugo and Krista Bulger, have seen a large upswing of AT requests for support already. 

Mentor Services- A recap of 2023-2024: 

· Served 20 teachers throughout the state

· Graduated 10 new TBLVs, 1 new O&M 

· Held six Zoom-based monthly mentor meetings, one Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) conference lunch meet-up

· Developed a web page to house program information and resources

· Created 10 pdf-based web resources 

· Hosted a study group for the Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation and Education Professionals (ACVREP) Certified Orientation and Mobility Specialist (COMS) exam

· Posted statewide job openings monthly (and sometimes more often)

· Distributed 7 new Teacher of Students with Visual Impairment (TSVI) grants for Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU), 2 new partial O&M grants for Portland State University (PSU)
Starting the 2024-2025 year:

· 13 active mentees 

· 9 mentees from last year

· 4 new TBLVs to the state

· Here is the OAS page on the WSSB website: https://www.wssb.wa.gov/services/outreach-access-services
· Our new Makerspace on the 3rd floor is getting a lot of use. Teachers are requesting items and materials. The space has been used during WSSB Birth to 5 and Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) collaborations. There is some discussion about the Transition program at Irwin which may also use the space. Outreach teachers have come to WSSB just to create materials they need for their learners. 

· Summer Institute (SI) 2024 was a huge success. We had 50 people attend. There were 18 from Oregon, 6 new WSSB staff, 1 Administrator, and two parents. We are planning for next year’s SI already! 

On the horizon: 

· Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) and American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Annual Meeting Kentucky- 10/1/24

· Abacus Bee- with DSB Seattle 11/9/24

· BLV Round-Ups statewide - Planning

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Cell Phone Policy at WSSB

The WSSB has implemented a Cell Phone Free policy during academic hours, which is supported by a growing body of research highlighting the benefits of limiting cell phone usage in schools. Studies indicate that when cell phone use is restricted, students experience improved focus and engagement in classroom activities. This reduction in distractions often leads to enhanced academic performance and a more conducive learning environment.

Furthermore, limiting cell phone access can positively impact students' mental health by reducing feelings of anxiety and pressure often associated with social media and constant connectivity. By creating a space where students can engage more deeply with their peers and their learning, WSSB aims to foster stronger social interactions and collaborative learning experiences.

In line with this initiative, Irwin School's programs prohibit cell phone use during the academic day, with exceptions only for off-campus travel or approved instructional activities. To support this policy, all students are being issued locking pouches to securely store their cell phones throughout the school day. This approach empowers students to take control of their devices while ensuring minimal distraction during learning hours. They will have the opportunity to unlock and access their phones at the end of the day.

Restorative Justice Training and Practices

In a commitment to fostering a supportive school environment, WSSB has also embraced Restorative Justice training. This training is being implemented school-wide, focusing on community-building circles and restorative practices. These initiatives aim to enhance relationships among students and staff, promote accountability, and encourage conflict resolution in a constructive manner. By incorporating these practices, WSSB is working towards cultivating a culture of empathy, respect, and collaboration within the school community.

Recognition of Outstanding Teacher

We are proud to announce that Pat Wilber has been awarded the title of Outstanding Teacher of Students with Visual Impairments by the Principals of Schools for the Blind. This prestigious national award is given annually to one teacher who exemplifies excellence in educating students with visual impairments. Pat's dedication to her students and innovative teaching methods have made a significant impact on their educational experiences, and we are grateful for her contributions to our school community.

Curriculum Night Success

On September 16, Irwin School hosted a successful Curriculum Night, with over fifty percent of families attending either via Zoom or in person. This event provided an opportunity for families to learn about the various classes and instructional strategies employed at the school. Additionally, the residential staff participated, fostering a sense of community and collaboration among staff and families.

Library Modernization Project

The library modernization project at WSSB is progressing with the acquisition of new materials, including braille, print, and accessible media and tools. Local partnerships are being established with other schools, the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL), and local businesses to support this update process. These efforts will enhance our library's resources and ensure that all students have access to the materials they need for their educational growth.

Launch of Maker Space

Exciting developments are on the horizon with the upcoming launch of a WSSB Maker Space. This innovative initiative will feature a screen printing and design program, integrating work-based learning skills into the curriculum. Students will have the opportunity to produce school spirit wear and event-specific gear, which will be sold through the Lions Den or via a future commerce process. This program not only fosters creativity but also offers practical skills that can be applied in future employment.

National Competition Participation

In early November, three students will represent WSSB at the Make 48 competition in Kansas City, MO. Competing against five other teams, this event promises to be an exciting challenge for our students. The competition will be recorded as the season finale and televised on the Roku channel, showcasing the talents and hard work of our students to a broader audience.

Student Enrollment and Demographics

· Total Full-Time Students: 54

· Bay Students: 4 (attending adapted music and adapted fitness classes)

· New Students: 12

Residential and Day Students

· Residential Students: 38

· Day Students: 16

Additional Student Data

· Percent of Free and Reduced Eligibility:  24%
· Clark College Running Start: 9
· Students in Non-WSSB Classes: 1 at Cascadia Tech; 2 at Hudson’s Bay High School

· English Learners (EL) Students: 10

· Students from Oregon: 4

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 

The LIFTT program opened for the 2024-2025 year on September 8; we moved 4 students in initially and have a few more who are exploring this program as an option. These four individuals are highly motivated, three of them will be attending Clark College, and one of them is looking for employment. The first two weeks of LIFTT included workshops to start participants with the resources they need to succeed, as well as some engaging teambuilding activities. These opportunities included a professional grilling workshop with Chef Deborah from the Blind Kitchen; teambuilding and high ropes course from Tree to Tree Adventures; a life planning workshop with Murray Elbourn from Amerability LLC; tours of Clark College resources including Disability Support Services; visits from both consumer organizations (National Federation of the Blind of Washington and Washington Council of the Blind); and many other resources. In addition, participants learned how to access various places in the community including three different grocery stores. Overall, these four participants are well on their way to learning independence for today and for the future.

Residential: 

The residential department began the school year with 41 residential students and three new residential life staff including Heather Nygaard (graveyard staff), Teresa Phillips (one-on-one swing staff), and Song Downen (graveyard staff). We are still hiring substitute RLCs. Residential staff completed 4 days of extensive training in the areas of verbal de-escalation, cooking and appliance training, emergency preparedness, CPR/first aid, etc. The Wednesday evening independent living skills cooking began three weeks into the school year with each student preparing their own grilled cheese sandwich; students could choose to use the toaster/microwave or the stovetop/griddle. The focus of the lesson was spreading ingredients, such as butter, and flipping food. 

Recreation: 

Students and volunteers surprised Mollie Hands on her 84th birthday by bringing her flowers and cards and singing Happy Birthday. Many students took the opportunity to sing solo songs and offer their heartfelt expressions of love for her lifelong dedication to the students themselves and our school. Mollie has been a consistent WSSB volunteer since September 1973 (51 years). Students were delighted to share their creative talents by painting canvases for the business office, Old Main front office and their cottages to decorate their spaces. Seven students have joined the fall woodshop class. Beginning students are starting out by making mallets, experienced students are moving on to more advanced projects such as a cheese board cutter, charcuterie boards, coasters, coat/jewelry racks, stools, and toolboxes.  Vivian, one of the students, shared, “It is fun and interesting, and I get to experience what different tools do and how to use them”. Harper is excited because she gets the opportunity to build her own things. Twelve students have signed up and are excited to get to go rowing with Dani Kala’s rowing team at Vancouver Rowing Club. Fall Tandem Cycling has kicked off with several new tandem captains, and many students eager to experience the fun of cycling with our veteran and new captains. Eighteen years, and our official hike leader, Jim Selby, continues to plan beautiful hikes throughout the community. Students enjoy strolling and visiting with our volunteers while listening to streams, rivers, creeks, and a variety of birds, sometimes turtles and other wildlife. Recently, students paired up with Jim, Lynn, Marc and Carl to have a leisurely stroll along the Columbia River.

Business Office (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources)
1. 2025 Operating Budget 


Fiscal year 2024-25 is off to a good start. As we approach the end of the first quarter, things are trending as expected. We will continue to monitor the budget closely throughout the fiscal year and provide general updates. 

2. 2024 Fiscal Year


Fiscal year 2023-24 ended as expected.  We operated within the appropriations for the fiscal year. With several new team members in the Business Office, we worked closely with staff from the Office of Financial Management (OFM) as needed to navigate the complex closing process.   

3. Biennium 2025-27


The budget was due to OFM on September 10.   We submitted a decision package for the Ogden Resource Center (ORC) and request for capital projects.  The process was a learning experience, and we are better prepared for future biennium budget submittals. 

4. Safety Net


Safety Net funding was received.  This was another year of received 100% of the requested amount which was $365,155 as demonstrated in our application submittal. 

5. One Washington


The One Washington project continue to move forward with a go live date of July 1, 2025.  The project is still in the 3rd phase of testing Workday processed and functionality. Staff members in the Business Office continue participating in scheduled sessions. During our most recent meeting with our Organizational Change Management (OCM) specialist, we focused on getting clarity on the key areas in which we need to focus.  Our goal is to understand where we need to focus our time and energy to make this a successful transition for the agency.

6. Business Office updates


Now that we have completed fiscal year 2023-24 closing, we will resume cross training within the department to provide coverage during absences, offer opportunities for growth and development, and build a stronger team. A key component of the process is accessing the strengths and opportunities as we review process and procedures.  

Human Resources (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources)

1. New Hires


We welcomed the following individuals to their new positions:

· Jennifer Matthews-Souza, Paraprofessional (07/16/2024)

· Megan Weiler, Paraprofessional (07/16/2024)

· Zita Letts, Paraprofessional (08/16/2024)

· Chris Mancillas, Outreach Teacher (08/16/2024)

· Laura Sandver, School Secretary (09/01/2024)

· Michele Espana, RLC (09/01/2024) 

2. Promotions/Transfers/Rehires


Below is the list of promotions and transfers:

· Tarshene Pinney, Rehab Teacher 2 (08/01/2024) - Promotion

· Teresa Phillips, RLC (09/01/2024) - Transfer

3. Recruitments


We have the following open recruitments:

· Senior Human Resources Manager

· Project RLC
· Rehab Teacher – weekends

· Substitute Teacher

· On-Call Residential Life Staff

4. Trainings/Functions Attended


Members of the HR Team attended the following:

· Misconduct Investigator Training

· Department of Enterprise Services (DES) Training Preview Event

· Qualtrics – Community of Practice meeting focused on the upcoming Employee Engagement Survey - Olympia WA. Speaker: Dr. Benjamin Granger, Qualtrics Chief Workplace Psychologist

· Keeping up with the Learning Center

· HR Management Report Workshop

· Healthcare Authority (HCA) – Training facilitated by Debbie Krumpols on the Benefits 24/7 portal and open enrollment.

· June–September: Contract negotiations for Washington Federation of State Employees General Government (WFSE-GG) and Washington Public Employees Association (WPEA).

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Braille Program

Over the summer, the ORC hired temporary help to assist with braille production. Thanks to Song Downen and Callie Johnson, braille production is 100% caught up for the beginning of the school year. New orders are coming in, so our in-office braille staff and inmate transcribers are working diligently to keep up with production requests.

We recently hired several new apprentice transcribers and re-hired a former transcriber after a 2-year absence. We are finally back up to capacity with 21 full-time transcribers and apprentices. 

One of our recently released inmate transcribers has accepted a job at the WTBBL as their braille program coordinator. We are very excited for her.

Instructional Resource Center

APH Federal Quota funds are spent out in compliance with the year-end spending required by APH. We are starting our next Federal Quota spending cycle in excellent shape with minimal expenditures on the books. 

Outreach and the ORC will be gathering student and TBLV data again and work towards capturing an accurate count of students including Birth to 3.

The ORC shelves are well-stocked with consumables and equipment for students as school resumes. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)
1. Safety

a. During drills, as we have operated the Alertus mass notification devices, gaps have been observed. One of three bids are in to install more devices to the system. Waiting on two more bids. The bid in hand is for approx. $48,000 to install devices we have in hand.

b. Our Administration Emergency Response Team met with a Vancouver Police Department representative in our effort to partner and interact with local responding agencies. 

c. Recall in May 2024 we tested 53 drinking water outlets campus-wide for the presence of lead. Six outlets in Irwin School Building had levels above acceptable limits. After further testing those outlets, only three were above acceptable limits. As a precaution we replaced all six outlet faucets. The faucets are conditioning, and we will test again soon.
2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. Regarding a project from the 21-23 biennium, the Irwin School lighting to LED project, we were recently notified that the U.S. Department of Energy’s 2024 Integrated Lighting Campaign (ILC) recognized 16 organizations for exemplary commitment to energy efficiency and environmental responsibility in their buildings and outdoor spaces and two organizations for exhibiting exemplary support for this work. Partners were recognized on August 16 at the Illuminating Engineering Society (IES) annual conference for projects that showcase how lighting system upgrades can lead to significant energy savings and create more comfortable, productive, and environmentally responsible spaces. 

i. Washington State School for the Blind in Vancouver, Washington Recognition category: Advanced Use of Sensors and Controls for Lighting.  The school, which specifically serves visually impaired students, upgraded its lighting to white-tunable LEDs and ceiling-mounted sensors that allow for dimming and scheduled operation. The school installed white-tunable luminaires to explore the potential impact of tunable lighting on student circadian responses. The upgrades resulted in total annual energy savings of 68,000 kWh/year (74% reduction) and 34 kW/month (70% reduction).

b. 2023-2025 Current Biennium

i. $500,000 ORC Roof refurbishment project is completed. 

ii. $150,000 Dormitory Lighting fluorescent to dimmable, color-tunable LED project is completed. 

iii. $200,000 Roof refurbishment of the Dry Building is completed.

iv. $350,000 Old Main 3rd Floor West Remodel has begun. The old bathrooms are torn out, ready for new.  

v. $350,000 The Pool Deck Refurbish Project has begun. I believe this process will take longer than I anticipated. We can expect to have the pool under refurbishment until the new year.

vi. $950,000 Track and Turf project. Nutter Corp, was the low bidder and I am anticipating them to begin this project in early October.

c. 2025-2027 Biennium – Below are the projects and dollar amounts we submitted to OFM. Total requested: $2.46 million. As part of the capital request this year we have updated our Ten-Year Capital Plan from 2019-2029 to 2025-2035.

i. Dormitory Predesign - $350,000 

ii. Old Main Fire Panel Modernization - $200,000

iii. Signage Design and Modernization - $350,000

iv. Asphalt Repair-Sealing and Striping - $300,000

v. Final LED Conversions (everything else–Stenehjem, ORC, Warehouse, Dry, Exterior) $960,000

vi. Maintenance Building Roof - $300,000


3. Other Projects

a. The south steam boiler is fixed, and we have revamped the chemical treatment system and are ready for the heating season.

b. The brains and some guts of the Irwin School boiler system have been upgraded.

c. We are now enrolled in Clark PUD-sponsored Strategic Energy Management program. At no cost to us industry professionals evaluate our systems and practices and then give us specific measures we can take to improve our performance. We check in once per month to assess progress. It is a great system that helps us keep an eye on consumption. 

4. Food Service

a. Bob Lonnee is meeting monthly with Sean McCormick and Corey Grandstaff as they aim to apply a continuous improvement mindset to food service.

5. Grounds

a. On July 1 we received a letter from the state Department of Ecology essentially denying our request for rights to use our well water. Very unfortunate, as we have spent easily $100,000 to apply for these rights. This is a big blow. We have stopped irrigating all turf. Ecology said we can water a half acre, not contiguous, and so we are using this loophole to water trees and shrubs. Next step is to inquire to the city about the cost of using city water to irrigate. We use about 1.5-2 million gallons of water per summer to irrigate. In any event, there is a whole lot of ciphering and strategizing to do regarding the well. One option we have is to transfer other well water rights to this campus. The School for the Deaf has rights to water 10 acres. We may have some ability to transfer some rights, but after a chat with Ecology representative, I feel this option dims.

b. Another marker I am filing under our Summer of Leaks (so many leaks this summer – irrigation line under Old Main Parking lot, leak in pool heating system, leaks in cottages, leak in school heating loop, leak in water line in tunnel, and etc.) is that the well stopped working. Had a professional take a look. Appears to be the pump. So, for $4300 we had the well pump pulled out and now we are waiting on a quote to put it all back together. Seems absurd since we can’t use our well water but bear in mind that ½ acre exemption we will use to the fullest for the health of trees and shrubs.

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 107 children and families. 

Our department has officially changed its title from Birth to Three to Birth to Five. This is timely as we recently added a Preschool Transition Specialist Position in which Hannah Greenlee, TBLV joined our team to work in that capacity as well as continuing to serve babies in Southwest Washington. Her work as a Preschool Transition Specialist will support families and local school districts through this process. Hannah started August 1 and has hit the ground running. She will be presenting on successful transitions at the Inclusive Learning Summit sponsored by the Special Education Technology Center (SETC) in Lynwood, WA in October. Our team consists of four providers (all TBLV Learners, and two dual certified as Certified O&M Specialists). We serve families from Ferndale to Dayton, companioning them as they celebrate and support their infants and toddlers who are BLV. 

With input from around the state from Birth to Three TBLV Learners, we created a flyer to distribute to medical providers and communities to enhance our Child Find efforts. Jessica is working closely with the Hospital to Home (h2H) program to see if there are additional areas to collaborate in these efforts. H2H is a systems change team that focuses on supporting the transition from NICU to Early Support services, with perinatal mental health as foundation of care.

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Summer Updates: During the summer, our technical assistance (TA) focus is on infants and toddlers, their families and early support providers. In June, July and August, our staff provided a total of 24 consultations, via Zoom or in person. Nancy Hatfield, Early Childhood consultant, continues to mentor B-3 teachers of the deaf, and teachers of children who are BLV, in working with young children with deafblindness and families. 

Sarah Godwin and Emma Packard provided youth-specific TA for 5 students (ESDs 101, 105, 189) and Sarah attended the WSSB Summer Institute to share about deafblind services. Our admin staff has streamlined digital files for more efficient teaming, updated the collaborative Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) website https://wsds.wa.gov/ and the WA DeafBlind Program website News & Events, a podcast and new information on the Child Count page. https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/
New Family Engagement Coordinator: In September 2023 we started a Family Zoom with the Oregon DeafBlind Project, every month through August. Washington families were the most frequent attendees, ranging from one to five parents. 

In June we welcomed Lanya McKittrick, a contracting consultant who will serve as Family Engagement Coordinator (FEC) for the WA DeafBlind Program. Lanya (Lane) will facilitate monthly Zoom meetings, reach out to families of newly diagnosed children/youth, present at state conferences (e.g., on Usher syndrome; IEP planning; family engagement). She is the parent of two youth with Usher syndrome and has a Ph.D. in DeafBlindness from University of Northern Colorado. 

Professional Development: We are offering an intensive 14-part webinar series on “Communication with Children with Complex Needs” (DeafBlind focus) starting September 25 through the Special Education Technology Center. 

Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month, I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office. From the monthly list of appointments and activities, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet with me in person.  Of course, we can discuss any questions or concerns you may have during the board meeting as well. I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or have low vision, including students with complex needs and students who are deafblind throughout Washington state. 

June 17:
Met with Jessica Sydnor, Director of Human Resources, Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY), and Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources regarding bargaining

June 17:
Attended a statewide meeting hosted by OFM regarding interagency fees (statewide)

June 17:
Monthly check-in with JaReda Webb, Executive Director of the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children

June 18:
Met with Cheryl Middleton, Misconduct Investigator Trainer regarding upcoming training for administrators

June 18:
WSSB residential students move out day

June 20:
Met with Amber Heitz from Nike regarding possible partnership opportunities

June 26:
Attended Public Performance Review in Olympia regarding Healthcare Provider Credentialing
Highlight

June concluded with WSSB’s Empowerment Summer Program during the week of June 23-28.  Fifteen students participated this year. In addition to our own summer program, WSSB partnered with DSB to offer the Youth Employment Solutions 1 (YES 1) for transition age youth; professors from several universities to offer the Experience Programming in Quorum (EPIQ) to professionals from around the country; Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) to offer Camp Spark to youth from the Northwest; WSSB Outreach to offer Summer Institute to teachers and other professionals who will be working with a blind or low vision student; and the National Federation of the Blind of Washington and Oregon to offer the Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) summer program to youth from both states. The summer of 2024 was one of the busiest summers on the WSSB campus to date. While everyone who made these opportunities possible deserves recognition and kudos, a special thank you goes to our building and grounds crew for all the extra work required to make back-to-back programming possible.  We are incredibly grateful for the extra time, effort, and flexibility with which they approached their work. 

July 1:
Met with Don Mitchell regarding piano tuning contracts and possible Oregon School for the Blind reunion

July 2:
Met with Molly Quinn, United States Association of Blind Athletes (USABA), regarding Blind Soccer

July 3:
Met with Kristin Leslie from Central Washington University (CWU) regarding the “Awe and Wonder” series on vision at CWU

July 9:
Met with Human Resources Senior Manager candidate, Joseph Hernandez

July 9:
Emergency Response Team meeting

July 9:
Attended an Executive Cabinet transition workshop:  Ethics Training: Post-State Employment (Combined Gov Staff + Cabinet)

July 9:
Admin team social

July 10-11:
Misconduct investigator training

July 12:
Provided members of the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) a tour

July 15:
Met with the Fall Workshop committee

July 16:
Met with Janet to review/update the Emergency Reference Guide

July 17:
Staff potluck

July 18:
Attended Governor Inslee’s summer picnic in Olympia

July 22-26:
Attended Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meeting and the International Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) conference in Charlotte, North Carolina

Highlight

Significant effort was invested into communicating with our tribal partners to acquire the necessary permissions to begin our track and turf project at WSSB. Because this project requires digging into the ground, we must inform our tribal partners of our intent, share our plans if any bones or artifacts are discovered, and be granted their approval to begin the project. WSSB connected with the following tribal partners: The Confederated Tribes of Grand Ronde (Oregon), Yakama, Cowlitz, and the Confederated Tribes of Warm Springs (Oregon). While we began our outreach efforts to the tribes in March, it wasn’t until July that we heard back from each of our tribal partners granting us the permission to proceed. Because of this, the project was not put out to bid until most of the summer was behind us. The groundbreaking for this project is expected to begin in late September or early October.

In late July, I traveled to Charlotte, North Carolina to participate in the Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) annual in-person board meeting.  As you may recall, I have served as a member of the board of directors for COSB since I started in this role. Each summer, we meet in person to plan the upcoming COSB Leadership Institute that is tacked on to the front-end of the APH Annual Meeting.  The summer in-person COSB board meeting is strategically planned to align with the Association for the Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AERBVI) International Conference that takes place every other summer. Once the board meeting concluded, I stayed in Charlotte to attend the AERBVI International Conference with several colleagues from WSSB.  Several teachers from both outreach and campus programs, as well as a few members of our Center for Access Technology Training (CATT) program also attended the conference.  The AERBVI International Conference provides attendees with the opportunity to learn from other blindness professionals and researchers about the most current research impacting our field, teaching strategies, curriculum options, access technology, and tools to help educators and rehabilitation specialists. I enjoyed attending sessions about the latest and greatest technology options, braille instruction, leadership, and more alongside my colleagues from WSSB.  The conference also featured presentations from WSSB’s CATT program and members of our Outreach Access Services (OAS) team.

August 1:
Provided a tour to a former student who attended the WSSB from 1991-1997

August 5:
Attended the 2024 School Administrators’ Safety Summit at Mountain View HS
August 7:
Met with student at Jesuit High School regarding accessibility interests

August 8:
Met with Shauna Bilyeu, Executive Director, CDHY

August 13:
Restorative Practices workshop at WSSB

August 14:
Emergency Response Team meeting 

August 15:
Met with Angel Hale from the Oregon Commission for the Blind regarding the Summer Work Experience Program (SWEP)

August 19:
Provided campus tour to Human Resources Candidate, Joseph Hernandez

August 20:
Provided campus tour to Maryam Wolff, Department of Services for the Blind (DSB)

August 21:
All staff Fall Workshop

August 21:
USA Blind Soccer info night

August 22:
Community Advisory Benefits Group (CBAG) meeting

August 25:
Orientation and residential students move-in

August 26:
Met with Greg Szabo, Board Chair, to review the September board meeting agenda

August 26:
Met with Lola Flores, Senior Policy Advisor for Civil Rights and Racial Justice (Governor’s Office)

August 26:
Attended the students ice cream social

August 27:
Met with Monique Dugaw, ESD 112 regarding WSSB’s communication plan and next steps

August 29:
Attended the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Trustee Advisory Committee (TAC) meeting

August 29:
Met with Gabe Maduro, Board of Trustee student representative

August 30:
Provided a tour to a former student, Richard White

Highlight

WSSB welcomed all staff back for our annual Fall Workshop on August 21. WSSB staff participated in a range of information sharing and training. The agenda included a superintendent’s address, introduction of new staff, staff celebrations, mandatory reporter training, a presentation from the  Washington Combined Fund Drive and Productivity Board, lunch, program presentations from WSSB’s CATT, Outreach Access Services, Washington DeafBlind Project, and LIFTT 2.0, followed up by a presentation from Trooper Finn from Washington State Patrol about responding to an active threat at WSSB, and the day concluded with an introduction to the Standard Response Protocol (SRP).  The SRP was recently adopted and implemented at WSSB to align with school districts throughout Clark County and the surrounding area. The SRP comes from the I Luv You Guys Foundation and is used in thousands of schools across the nation. The SRP standardizes the language we use in response to a variety of emergency situations. The language includes actions such as Hold, Secure, Lockdown, Evacuate, and Shelter. 

I also want to provide an update to a question that was posed at our last board meeting by Board of Trustees member Keri Clark.  Keri suggested that she had read something about toxic chemicals emanating from taxidermized animals being dangerous to individuals who may touch the preserved animals. We shared Keri’s concern and the article that Keri referenced with Brian Wissner, President of the Safari Club International-Northwest Chapter (SCI-NW). Brian and the SCI-NW Chapter have been long-term partners with WSSB for the Sensory Safari since its inception in 2008. Brian suggested to us in an email that he didn’t share the concerns that Keri expressed or those referenced in the article about individuals touching the taxidermy animals in our Sensory Safari exhibit. While Brian didn’t share the same level of concern about our collection, we have asked him to take a closer look at our collection and recommend next steps to ensure that our collection is safe for students, staff, and visitors.  Scheduling his visit is currently in process.

September 5:
Met with Paul Schroeder, APH regarding the CATT program

September 10:
Met with Washington State University staff regarding tactile museum possibilities

September 11:
Met with Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager regarding WSSB’s 10-year Capital Plan

September 12:
Attended APH’s Virtual Ex-Officio Trustee meeting

September 12:
Attended CDHY’s Ribbon cutting ceremony

September 13:
Provided a tour for Michelle Roper, Director Northwest Educational Service District 189

September 18:
Emergency response team meeting

September 18:
Dinner with the students in Hall cottage

September 25:
Safe Schools Task Force meeting

Highlights
School officially started at WSSB on Monday, August 26.  I attended the ice cream social on the first

day to begin the process of getting to know our new students who started the school year at WSSB.

Each year, I enjoy the opportunity to have dinner in each of the cottages on Wednesday nights. 

Wednesdays are specifically chosen because Wednesdays are the days when cottage students

participate in planning and preparing the dinner.  Last week, I enjoyed dinner with the young men of

Hall Cottage. This year, high school boys are utilizing Hall Cottage. The dinner menu included grilled

cheese sandwiches, a fresh chopped salad, and green grapes. Several students prepared the salad

before I arrived. When I arrived, two students were preparing the grilled cheese sandwiches. Our

former student advisory representative Eric Alaniz prepared a perfectly browned grilled cheese

sandwich for me.  While we ate our dinner and for a little while afterwards, several students and I

engaged in a conversation about our new rules this year related to cell phones.  Beginning this year,

student cell phones must be “off and away, all-day” during the school day.  Like many districts in

Washington and throughout the country, we have invested in locking protective bags that students will

use to lock up their phones at the beginning of the day and unlock at the end of the school day.  We

have received feedback from students on both sides of the issue. Of course, there are times, such as

O&M lessons where cell phone use will be allowed.  We know that reducing cell phone use in school

improves concentration and learning, improves mental and physical health, and reduces pressures caused by social media.

Each month, I meet with WSSB leadership to specifically discuss safety related matters at WSSB.  We discuss and debrief safety drills, review our safety related plans, policy, and procedure, work through table-top exercises of various safety challenges, and plan for safety trainings for staff and students. In September, we met with officer Kristine Buist, Vancouver Police Department’s (VPD) current Patrol Chief and Assistant Chief of Police.  We discussed our recent adoption of the Standard Response Protocol (aligned with all other school districts in Clark County), our current safety tools, systems, and plans, and our desire for an ongoing partnership and relationship with VPD. We plan to meet with Officer Buist and other VPD representatives in a couple weeks to provide a tour of the WSSB campus to identify vulnerabilities and concerns while discussing our emergency response plans currently in place. 

The legislative session ahead promises uncertainty and change. As always, there are many competing priorities and the impending change in the Governor’s office makes this session particularly challenging. To that end, we submitted one, relatively minor decision package for our operating budget.  That one request centers on funding for the Ogden Resource Center (ORC).  The ORC is currently funded by grants from OSPI and fee-for-service. The grants from OSPI have been relatively static over the past 10 years and any increases have been temporary.  Meanwhile, the cost of doing business have continually increased.  While the state has never funded the ORC in the past, we felt it was important to seek a reliable and consistent funding source to keep the entire range of services and supports available and minimize any additional costs to school districts. If our request is not funded, and no additional support is provided by OSPI, services may need to be adjusted and additional costs will be passed on to school districts. We submitted a more robust range of decision packages for capital, mostly related to the preservation of our aging buildings.  As promised, we submitted a decision package that would provide the funding necessary to begin the process of evaluating our cottages for remodel or replacement. 

Ongoing

Cabinet and Education Leadership team meetings

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children board meetings 

Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Governor’s Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes board meetings 

Unified English Braille committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings  

Community Benefits Advisory Group meetings for the Interstate Bridge Replacement project
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